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September 8, 2022
Re: September 9, 2022 Planning Committee Item 8a: Transit-Oriented Communities (TOC) Policy
Dear Committee Chair Spering and Vice Chair Ahn:

We appreciate the Commission and staff for the thoughtful work given to updating MTC’s Transit-Oriented
Communities (TOC) Policy. Our organizations have been engaging with staff on designing an effective TOC policy
since the process began almost two years ago, and we are eager to see the TOC Policy approved by the Commission
later this month so that jurisdictions across the region can take steps towards the goals of the TOC Policy and Plan
Bay Area 2050. The TOC policy is a critical tool in our toolbox to start making a meaningful impact towards
achieving our goals. Now is the time to take action: our converging crises of housing unaffordability, climate
change, and racial and economic inequities have deepened in scale and urgency.

The draft policy includes many important provisions to advance our regional goals for housing, climate, and access
to opportunity. It is essential that the Committee approve the policy at the September 9th meeting so that it can be
approved by the Commission in late September; this timeline will allow jurisdictions the opportunity to reasonably
integrate the policy requirements with housing element rezoning over the next several years. While we support the
policy broadly, and commend staff and Commissioners for progress on various aspects of the policy design, there
are several areas where the policy must be improved to follow through on its stated goals, and the imperatives
unanimously approved in Plan Bay Area. We are particularly concerned by several recent changes that we believe
significantly undermine the climate and equity goals of the policy.

Therefore, we strongly recommend that the Committee approve the policy on September 9th and call on staff to
create alternative options for the full Commission in response to the following three concerns:

1) Eliminate the last-minute exemption for residential densities for some of the region’s most exclusive
cities with abundant access to opportunity. The current draft policy includes a new exemption for a small
subset of cities with Tier 3 transit (i.e., served by 1 BART line, Caltrain, light rail transit, or bus rapid transit)
that are home to less than 30,000 people. In practice, this exemption is targeted specifically to some of



the region’s most exclusive, racially segregated cities that have some of the highest median incomes and
rank high on access to opportunity: Albany, Atherton?, Belmont, Brisbane, Lafayette, and Orinda.

We recognize MTC's challenging role of furthering goals that at times may be in tension with one another,
including affirmatively furthering fair housing and greenhouse gas emissions reduction. This only
underscores how imperative it is that we commit to equitable development in areas that are both high
opportunity and transit rich areas given the multiple co-benefits it would provide. This exemption does
not further the goals of the TOC policy, nor does it appear to be designed to respond to any place-specific
constraints on development capacity.

This last-minute exemption would be acting in direct opposition to MTC and ABAG commitments to
both affirmatively further fair housing and reduce GHG emissions; it would allow jurisdictions that have
long excluded multifamily housing to continue to be exempted from engaging in our collective efforts
for a more sustainable, and less racially and economically segregated, region. We strongly urge you to
remove this exemption in the final policy.

2) As we stated in our letter on July 6th, 2022, it is critical that the “3 P’s menus be consolidated and
strengthened if the policy is going to incentivize genuine impact for affordable housing and
anti-displacement for the region; at present, the menus have left jurisdictions with too many
low-impact options, and leave ample opportunity for jurisdictions to meet their affordable housing
requirements without meaningfully changing local policy or funding. We recommend specifically:

a) The policy should require no-net-loss and the right to return for demolished homes as a
baseline requirement. Requiring no-net-loss and right to return for demolished homes
(specifically ensconcing current state law, SB 330, without a sunset date) is a commonsense
baseline policy to prevent direct displacement, and it presents no cost to the local jurisdiction.

b) The policy should focus its affordable housing production menu options on high impact policies
that have a specific focus on affordable housing production. The affordable housing production
menu has been updated and now includes three options that require only that local jurisdictions
adopt various components of current state law (SB 330) without a sunset date, including a new
policy that is not even specific to affordable housing. We recommend that the production
aspects of SB 330 be either consolidated to count as a single policy in the menu or that they be
removed from the menu and made baseline requirements.

¢) Inaddition, there are several other lower-impact and/or duplicative policies currently included in
the affordable housing and anti-displacement policy menus that should be collapsed and refined
to ensure that jurisdictions are not incentivized to select policies from the menu that do not
achieve the intended goals and scale of the policy. We outlined these recommendations in our
previous memo to staff.

Failing to consolidate the 3 P’s menus will undermine the affordability and equity commitments for the
policy that MTC has committed to from the outset of this policy development process. The affordable
housing and equity community has provided extensive feedback on how to design the menus to reflect
best practices and focus on high-impact policies, and we urge you to incorporate this feedback in the
final policy.

3) Eliminate Tier 4 minimum parking requirements. All versions of the policy prior to the one published last
week have prohibited minimum parking requirements, thus preventing jurisdictions from forcing the
construction of parking adjacent to great transit. It is well-documented that minimum parking
requirements increase congestion and GHG emissions while making conditions worse for walking, biking,
and transit. In short, minimum parking requirements directly contradict TOC policy goals.

! While the Atherton Caltrain station has closed, roughly 60 acres of Atherton are within % mile of the Menlo Park Caltrain station.


https://docs.google.com/document/d/1nVeLkBQWeQhtjxKacFlBfZXEogA2DY-wcwC_ElwTyPE/edit
https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Donald-Shoup-2/publication/265961108_The_High_Cost_of_Minimum_Parking_Requirements/links/54218b350cf2ce3a91b79141/The-High-Cost-of-Minimum-Parking-Requirements.pdf

Some jurisdictions use minimum parking requirements in an effort to avoid spillover parking from new
development, but minimum parking requirements fail to achieve this desirable goal. For example, forcing a
developer to build 1.5 parking spaces per unit does nothing to prevent occupants from owning 3 vehicles
per unit. If a jurisdiction wishes to successfully manage spillover parking from new development, it must
do so directly, by managing residential and commercial parking through strategies such as time-limits,
parking permits, pricing, and enforcement. Thankfully, committee agenda item 7a explains MTC's strategy
to devote $15 million dollars to support jurisdictions implementing such policies, which are described in
MTC/ABAG’s excellent Parking Playbook.

Minimum parking requirements in Tier 4 areas will undermine the TOC policy’s stated goals, will fail to
deliver the desired benefit, and distract from policies that can actually prevent spillover parking. Please

reconsider this last-second policy change and eliminate minimum parking requirements in Tier 4 zones.

Thank you again for your time, engagement, and consideration.

Respectfully,

Amy Thomson, Policy Analyst Jeff Levin, Policy Director

TransForm East Bay Housing Organizations

Jonathon Kass, Transportation Policy Manager Amie Fishman, Executive Director

SPUR Non-Profit Housing Association of Northern
California

Justine Marcus, Senior State & Local Policy Director

Enterprise Community Partners Jeremy Levine, Executive Director
Inclusive Lafayette

Jen Klose, J.K., Executive Director

Generation Housing Cody Keller, President
Contra Costa Young Democrats

Zoe Siegel, Director of Climate Resilience

Greenbelt Alliance Jonathan Singh, Co-Executive
East Bay for Everyone

Aaron Eckhouse, Regional Policy Manager

California YIMBY Ken Chan, Senior Organizer Housing Leadership
Council of San Mateo County

Laura Neish, Executive Director

350 Bay Area Regina Celestin Williams, Executive Director
SV@Home

cc: Alfredo Pedroza, Chair, MTC
Jesse Arreguin, President, ABAG


https://abag.ca.gov/technical-assistance/parking-policy-playbook

